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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

September 21, 2023
Vancouver, Washington

Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Brent Stark, Dennis Mathews, Keri Clark, Nancy McDaniel, Bennett Prows, and Lily Clifton.

Board Members Absent:  Ron Jasmer

Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Kim Moberg (Washington Council of the Blind), Tammy Johnson (Parent Representative) and Scott Hone (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225).

Ex-Officio Members Absent: Teacher Representative and Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington)
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

Guests:  Marc Krsul, Edward Jones Financial Advisor/President of the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children
Students:  Eric Alaniz (Student Advisory Committee Representative)
September 21, 2023 – 2:30-4pm
Lily called the meeting to order at 2:30pm.    
Business Meeting:
Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of June 16, 2023.  Nancy moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Bennett seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.  
· Department Highlight:  Marc Krsul, Edward Jones (review of investments)

· Marc stated 10 years ago, he and Dr. Stenehjem created an investment policy (Investment Policy: Rules Governing the Use and Investment of Betterment Funds).  At Edward Jones, they are responsible for rebalancing the portfolios with the most appropriate investments.

· Economic Social Governance Funds (ESG), have companies like Blackrock, etc. that manage trillions of dollars. Marc stated that Blackrock manages part of the Wa State Teachers’ Pension.
· Keri asked if we were invested in socially responsible investments and stated it would be nice to have statistics to determine if they were trying to make it better.  Marc said there are so few that it may not even hit a statistic.  Marc said Edward Jones aligns themselves with companies that have ethical standards for what they are trying to do (not hedge funds). These companies have to register with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

· Brent stated WSSB purchases mutual funds not individual stocks. Brent said when this topic first came up, the question was, is WSSB purchasing specific stocks?  Brent asked what an example is of one of the parameters.  Marc said they use fixed income and growth and income dividends; Marc explained the different growth with targets.  There are parameters (as outlined in the policy).  Each year, Scott meets with Marc to see if we are within the parameters of the policy.  
· Marc said that the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC) also has funds in Edward Jones and they follow a lot of the same principles.  
· Lily asked what would change our risk appetite; Marc said it depends on what point we need to access the funds.  Scott said at this point we don’t anticipate needing to access the funds for at least 5-10 years.  We have a healthy reserve account, 19B.  Scott has never touched the Edward Jones investment funds and hopes that we can continue with this as our safety net.  
· Bonds are paying 5-6% so we are getting a better return on safe investments.  
· Scott discussed a situation regarding a recent ethics situation.  The Executive Director of that state agency was fined $7,500 (out of their personal funds).  Scott said he is held personally responsible and to keep in mind that the Board is advisory.
· Dennis asked what the goal is for this money.  Scott said when Dr. Stenehjem set this up, the financial situation at the school/state was very different.  Now the financial situation is very different whereby the state picks up 100% of our needs and we also have a 19B fund.  Scott said these funds are the safety net of the safety net.  Dennis said there is a new Governor coming, ultimately, we do not know what could be coming.  Keri said it is a healthy place to keep in mind that our government and legislature could change; and that could change the outlook.  
· Marc said we do have some individual bonds that were purchased before his time that were purchased ($40,000) by Dr. Stenehjem and Marc’s predecessor.  They are all municipal bonds.  Marc said the return is great, so we have not changed those.  
· Student Advisory Committee Representation (introduction)

· Scott said he has been talking to the board about his desire to add a student voice to the Board of Trustees.  Scott has felt that this has been a missing component.  Over the last year, Scott has been working directly with the Student Council regarding this.  

· Scott stated that we will be adding a Student Council Advisory member and this year that student will be Eric Alaniz. For future board meetings, Eric will be providing a report during the meetings.  
· Eric introduced himself and said he has been a leader in the student advisory at WSSB for several years.  Eric stated the student advisory committee exists to hear our students voices and make sure they are heard.  

· Eric asked for feedback from students regarding how the school year has been going. Some reported that it has been stressful, tiring, good, some said they love being back with their friends, some like being back for the academics, some reported there is too much tech, and others stated they love to be back at school with their friends and teachers.  

· Eric is involved in Goalball, swimming, powerlifting and track.  Eric also plays several instruments including the guitar and saxophone.

· Keri asked Eric what some of the things are that the student council would like.  Eric stated that students would like a food truck.  Scott mentioned that in Idaho, the students have a food truck that they run.  Eric said that the students would also like a carnival day with events that include cornhole.  Eric also stated they would like to have a culture week in the gym where there would be different booths where students can learn about different cultures.

· Greg asked Eric what inspired him to be involved in Student Council.  Eric said he has wanted to be involved since elementary school as he felt that elementary students did not have a voice.

· Nancy asked what grade Eric was in; Eric said he is a junior this year.
· Bennett asked how many terms Eric can serve as student body president.  Eric said he is not sure.  Bennett said that he attended high school, college and then passed the bar exam in Oregon.  Bennett went on to get a job in the Federal Government and worked in the Civil Rights department.  Bennett did a lot of outreach, flew across the country teaching people about the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPPA).  Bennett volunteers with the National Federation of the Blind (NFB) and works with legislators.  Bennett asked Eric if he runs the student council meetings.  Eric said he does, along with his advisor.
· Lily thanked Eric for attending and looks forward to his future participation with the Board.
New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· Scott handed out WSSB duffel bags to the Board that were given to staff as part of the annual staff appreciation gift.  Scott stated that in the past we have given staff hats, shirts, etc.    

· Scott remarked that the WSSB has a wellness program whereby staff can utilize our fitness center during breaks, lunch or after work.  Recently, a question was brought up regarding the ethics component, i.e. can state employees utilize state property.  The question was brought to our state’s Ethics department and we are good to go as long as the equipment and facilities are not utilized on state employee work time.  

· During the summer, the WSSB’s Strategic Plan was updated.  The Strategic Plan is posted on our website (Strategic Plan).  Scott feels this is a much more focused plan and invited anyone to meet with him to discuss it.  Scott also offered to do a separate report or highlight at a future board meeting.
· In July, Scott traveled to Los Angeles to attend the annual Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) board meeting.  While in LA, the board was able to visit the Braille Institute, an agency that provides a range of services and support for people experiencing vision loss.

· During the summer, the annual admin retreat was held.  The admin team traveled to Hagg Lake in Oregon and did team building exercises and high ropes courses at Tree to Tree Adventures.  Scott remarked that it was fun watching our staff tackle the obstacles and participate in team building events.  Scott stated that Corey Grandstaff inspired a lot of people that day.
· Scott traveled to Richland in August to attend a State Special Education conference.  While there, Scott met with Glenna Gallo, Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services at the US Department of Education to discuss the importance of Federal Programs (American Printing House for the Blind (APH), Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT), and Deafblind programs.  Scott was able to express to Glenna how these programs benefit Washingtonians and beyond.  
· Our CATT program is doing very well.  There are only three CATT programs in the United States.  We were asked if our CATT program could expand to Wisconsin and the Dakotas. The program is federally funded.  Dr. Yu Ting-Siu is running that program at full speed and has also offered trainings to our Education and Residential staff.  
· Scott ate dinner with the boys in Clarke Cottage recently.  Eric was in the cottage and was in charge of cooking the burgers. After dinner, Scott took the students to visit the new Transition Center.  Eric stated that the new building was awesome and especially thought the lighting was great.  Scott remarked that the lighting in the new building has a number of ways to adjust to meet all needs and preferences.
· Scott is serving as the Director of Business and Finance as our business office is in a state of transition.  Scott is learning a great deal about the operations of the business office.  Interviews for the Director of Business and Finance will be occurring in early October and he hopes to have a candidate in the position by the end of October.  The Fiscal Analyst 3 position is also open, and Scott would like the new Director of Business and Finance to select the candidate.  Scott has been in regular contact with the Office of Financial Management (OFM) and is working closely with them for their new state system called One Washington.  Scott feels that learning some of the duties will make him a more rounded and better superintendent.  
· Scott is still waiting for the notice of temporary occupancy for the new Transition Center.  We are waiting for the final sign-off from the City of Vancouver.  Next, we will focus on remodeling the third floor of Old Main so that parents can stay on campus for student events such as IEP’s, track meets, etc.  We will also be remodeling our track (after the annual track meet) and will be building a new rock-climbing wall.
· WSSB is launching our short courses again this year.  We were unable to offer them last year as our cottages were at capacity.  
· Scott wanted to thank our current business office staff for stepping up due to the vacancies.  

· Scott also wanted to acknowledge Jennifer Langley, Associate Director of Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment, for her hard work and detail in submitting last year’s Safety Net application.  WSSB will be receiving 100% of the funds they requested, in part, due to the quality of the application submitted.
· Scott reported that the WSSB received it’s first two electric vehicles for the outreach department.  They are the Volkswagen ID4 with a 275-mile range.
Ex-Officio’s Reports:

· Washington Council of the Blind (WCB) (Kim Moberg):
· Kim stated that the last year has been busy with a focus on leadership training.  This entailed 10 Zoom meetings and mentoring individuals.  They did have some in-person training opportunities in August at SeaTac.  

· The WCB will hold its annual convention October 26-28.  There are several offices up for election.  During the convention there will be a youth track offered called “Secrets to Success”.  The committee was formerly called “parents of blind children” and it has now been changed to “family of blind children” to better represent the group.  Every Sunday, a Zoom meeting is offered that includes activities around the state.  This year’s convention is called “Putting your best foot forward for a brighter future”.  

· This year, Kim has been overwhelmed with scholarship applications. They are awarding seven applicants for a total of $24,000.  Scott asked if there are scholarships available to attend the convention.  Kim responded that the deadline has passed, and it is for first time attendees.  Kim also stated that the Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) might also provide funding for this.  Scott stated that our entire Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) program participants would like to attend and we have a student from Ukraine who would like to attend; Scott felt that the DSB would not provide funding as this student is not from the state of Washington.  

· National Federation of the Blind (Bennett Prows for Marci Carpenter)
· Bennett reported that the NFB held their National Convention last July in Houston, Texas with 2500-3000 people in attendance.  Ray Kurzweil, the inventor of the reading machine was one of the speakers.  There were a lot of interesting speakers and activities.
· This past summer, the NFB held its first Braille Enrichment Literature and Learning (BELL) residential program on the WSSB campus.  This program was for 8-13-year-olds.  The Washington and Oregon affiliates joined together to sponsor this program.  This was the first year they had a residential BELL program and they hope to continue it going forward.

· The NFB annual convention is going to be held in March 2024 in Tacoma.  WSSB’s Corey Grandstaff is on the planning committee.
· The NFB has been actively working on legislation all year.  Bennett’s district had a meeting with Congresswoman Suzan DelBene who is interested in working on the Accessible Technology Affordability Act, which allows people to receive tax credits over three years for purchasing things like Voice Over on computers, JAWS, etc.  This will help make it more affordable for those who need and want this technology for their jobs and at home.  Bennett stated another important issue is relating to accessible medical devices, such as accessible devices for diabetics.
· Teachers

· N/A
· WSFE Local #1225 (Scott Hone)
· Scott stated that he is going to step back from being the local President.  Scott mentioned that both Zach Ausmus (custodial supervisor) and Sam Schrager (Residential Manager) are interested in being more active with the WFSE.  Scott said he will continue to be involved.

· Parent Representative (Tammy Johnson)
· Tammy said that one of the biggest challenges is that parents are scattered all over the state.  Tammy recognized that both the NFB and WCB have conventions where parents and families can connect.

· Tammy stated that Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs, offers a monthly parent advisory committee meeting via Zoom.  

· Keri remarked that another challenge in connecting families are the privacy laws.  Keri would like to provide an opportunity for low vision students in Whatcom County to take them to the planetarium for a private showing.  Keri feels that families can provide a community for wellness and support by connecting with each other.  

· Tammy invited Keri to attend both conventions.  Scott mentioned that he will be speaking at both the WCB and NFB conventions and that both groups have wonderful parent networks and it is an awesome way to connect for both families and students.

· Scott said that we recognize this challenge and are attempting to find ways to make this easier.  This is also a part of our Strategic Plan.

· Tammy feels that time is a common challenge for parents as they are spread thin.  Keri remarked that she is the fiscal analyst at the NW Regional Council, an organization that assists seniors and people with disabilities.  Keri stated that parents who have a child with a disability or have a child who passes away have an 85% divorce rate.  Keri stated that parents are caregivers in addition to their parental responsibilities. 

· Lily stated that these are great conversations here, at conventions, etc.
Committee Reports:

· Education Committee (Chair-Brent Stark).  
· Brent said he was supposed to meet with Sean today at 1:30pm, but Sean was unable to meet due to unforeseen circumstances. 

· Brent and Nancy toured the school, saw students working on science and math.  

· Sean let Brent know that the WSSB would be hosting the Abacus Bee in November.  

· Brent stated the highlight for him was the remodeled woodshop.  Scott stated that one of our parents, Alex Zimmerman and volunteer Dr. Larry Wan have been working on obtaining grants to rebuild and refocus our woodshop.  Dr. Wan’s goal is to create a world-class woodshop.  The group received a $60,000 grant that will be administered through the PFBC. Our Facilities Manager, Dave Zilavy, has been key in assisting with this project.

· Local blind woodsman, John Furniss, is also involved with the project.  John has a large social media following and lives in Camas.  John is committed to working with us and wants to work with our students.

· Scott stated that if the Board would like to see any of John Furniss’ woodwork, we have several pieces in the Transition Center.
· Buildings and Grounds Committee (Chair-Greg Szabo)

· Brent noted that the WSSB appeared to have had several trees removed along 13th Street.  Scott said that we did remove them as they were aging and dying.  The WSSB is working with the City of Vancouver and will be replacing those trees with 56 trees. They will also assist with watering, etc. Dennis stated there is an organization called Friends of Trees and they will plant a tree and assist with the care (watering, etc.).  Keri stated that Whatcom County is undergoing a 1 million tree project.

· Management Committee (Chair-Lily Clifton)

· No update.
· Legislative Committee (Chair-Marci Carpenter)

· Scott stated that it will be a short legislative session next year and the WSSB does not plan to submit any supplemental budget requests. 
Miscellaneous: 
· Scott thanked Eric and Tammy for attending their first meeting.
· Keri asked what kinds of trees we will be planting.  Scott said that Dave Zilavy, Facilities Manager knows what types we are planting and can provide her with that information.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4pm.  The next Board meeting will be held virtually on November 16 at 2:30pm.
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Lily Clifton, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – September 2023

Outreach (Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/State Vision Consultant)

There are so many exciting changes in Outreach 3-21! 

· WSSB Outreach staff has changed. Here is our current line-up:

6 Teachers of Students with Visual Impairments (TSVIs) (1 in training)

9 Dual TSVI/Orientation & Mobility (O&M) (2 in training)

2 Certified Assistive Technology Instructional Specialist for Individuals with Visual Impairments (CATIS)
1 Braillist

1 shared TSVI/O&M (In Training) Birth to 5

1 Administrative Assistant
· Lee Chandler is the new TSVI Statewide Consultant- Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM). Lee comes to us with a wealth of STEM experience. He was last teaching in the Yakima area as a robotics teacher. 

· Lee is part of the Outreach Assistive Technology (AT) Services that is supporting teachers around the state with AT needs. Joe Dlugo and Krista Bulger are the CATIS’ in Outreach also on this team. They have streamlined a support request form that has been shared on the listserv ‘Everyone for Vision Education’ (EVE) and the WSSB website. Services are being provided in person and remotely, depending on the need.

· The Outreach Access Services, (Decision Package positions) is well underway. We are creating a mission statement and will be releasing a request for services form that will be similar to the Outreach AT Services. The team is currently providing mentoring services to the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI)/Washington Sensory Disabilities Services (WSDS) Grant recipients as well as 4 new Outreach staff in Portland State University (PSU) programs. 

· Summer Institute was a great success. There were 65 participants with 12 “On-Boarding” new WSSB staff. There were 16 Oregon participants. 

On the horizon: 

· Blind/Low Vision (BLV) Round-Ups-Planning on 6 regional resource and training days around the state. 

· American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Annual Meeting- Louisville, KY October 3-7, 2023

On Campus (Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs)

New students: 11

Total School Enrollment: 65 (including 4 part time Hudson’s Bay students)

Middle School: 9

High School: 56 

As programs lift off the ground for the year, it can be likened to launching a space shuttle, which takes great attention and from everyone as a team, including our students. Students are already engaging in their learning throughout their classes, in sports, recreation, and in the cottage. Students are supporting one another, kinder to one another, and staff are encouraging students to take greater ownership and level up their skills. The first weeks are critical for the trajectory of the year and there is an optimistic tone for a successful school year journey.

Student activities thus far:

· New students and family orientation 

· Ice Cream Social 

· Start of Goalball season 

· Various recreation activities after school

· Guest speaker, Mike Hess, Executive Director of the Blind Institute of Technology

· 7th period clubs and organizations launch – debate, Genders and Sexuality Alliance (GSA), green team, student council, media team, typing club, and study hall

· First year offering the Microsoft Technology Education and Learning Support (TEALS) class-Intro to Computer Science

· Launch of new transition program for students in grades 12 and up who are working on graduation requirements and community-based transition goals.

· Monthly Short Courses have returned to WSSB after a brief pause. 

Staff and Irwin school related updates:

· Participation in a full day Center for Assistive Technology Training (CATT) Northwest-Training on AT
· Teachers and counselors attended a new social emotional learning curriculum training

·  Welcome new staff:

· Paraprofessionals/Teacher Assistants (TAs): Mariah Hutchinson, Callie Johnson, Kailee Hibbs, Christian Holtzinger, and Anita Bozikovich

· Teachers: Rebecka Gullickson and Jennifer Donaldson 

· Irwin Office Manager: Melissa Lile 

· Science lab remodel to be more accessible and usable for students to engage in hands on learning

· Irwin Library/Media Center decision package was approved for updating braille books to current Unified English Braille (UEB) code and create a more interactive learning space with accessible technology
With the new year, we are thrilled that students are at WSSB so that we can help them reach their full potential. To do this, on-campus programs are taking a more intentional approach to focus on raising expectations. Our shared commitment this year is to have high expectations through student engagement, rigor, and empowerment. We are targeting collective self-efficacy, the belief in our ability to positively affect students, which has a strong correlation to positive student outcomes. We believe staff must have high expectations of students and students must have high expectations of themselves to succeed, and they will. 

Residential (Corey Grandstaff, Associate Director-Transition & Residential Programs)

Residential: 

The summer was full of camps including one week of empowerment camp in June, two weeks of Youth Employment Solutions (YES) I camp in July, and Braille Enrichment for Literacy and Learning (BELL) camp run by National Federation of the Blind (NFB) volunteers in August. In addition, staff completed 8 hours of training in Right Response verbal de-escalation training, 8 hours of training in youth mental health first aid, training in AT used by BLV students by the CATT program, and some additional independent living skills (ILS) training from our WSSB ILS teacher. We have hired one new on-call staff member, Sofia Batchelor. Sofia is a previous WSSB student who provides another opportunity for our students to learn from a blind role model. In addition, we have rehired Mark Raetzman to serve as our driver for students who reside in central Washington. We are currently still recruiting for a fulltime graveyard staff, additional on-call support, and one swing shift staff to work one-on-one with a student. In addition, we have added some additional kitchen tools to the cottage, specifically appliances such as an all-in-one toaster oven that are accessible for students to operate via an accessible iPhone app. Students are starting the year settling into the cottages; learning routines for managing their laundry, room cleaning and hygiene; and cooking together during Wednesday ILS dinner.

Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT): 

The LIFTT program started off on the third floor of Old Main with 7 participants. Once the new building is completed in the next couple weeks, the group will move to the new LIFTT Transition Center. The participants have been on campus for a week and are already bonding as a group and creating a supportive community in which they teach each other. Six of the participants will be taking classes at Clark College, and one participant will be looking for employment. All of the participants will complete goal setting meetings so staff can customize the LIFTT program to their individual needs. In addition, all LIFTT participants will undergo an ILS assessment at the beginning of the program, as well as at the end of the program, so they know what they have accomplished throughout the program. Lori Pulliam, our long-time LIFTT Director, retired at the beginning of August, Lori was an instrumental part in starting LIFTT and developing the philosophy of the program. Steve Lowry, a longtime WSSB teacher in our education department, will be our new LIFTT lead teacher. Steve not only brings the experience of being a teacher of the blind and O&M specialist, but he also brings the right philosophy to the table of treating participants as capable adults and expecting high expectations when it comes to learning their skills of independence as a BLV individual. We have also hired a new weekend LIFTT staff, Song Downen. Song was a LIFTT participant, a previous resident assistant in LIFTT, and a blind person himself who can provide a role model for the participants in the program. The team has already begun preparing the new transition center with the goal of accessibility in all things as the number one value. The art in the new building is all tactile, much of the art was created by blind artists. In addition, LIFTT staff also completed 8 hours of training in Right Response verbal de-escalation training, 8 hours of training in youth mental health first aid, training in AT used by BLV students by the CATT program, and some additional ILS training from our WSSB ILS teacher. I am excited for the changes LIFTT will undergo this year to ensure we provide a program focused on refining skills, independence, and empowerment. 

Recreation: 

Students, staff & volunteers came together to celebrate Mollie Hands 83rd birthday & 50-year anniversary of volunteering at WSSB. Mollie has been an instrumental WSSB volunteer who all students love. WSSB is at an all-time high with volunteers for a total of 312 volunteers. Portland Opera to go will be performing Cinderella at our school November 16, 2023, audio description will be provided for the event. Students have been engaged in fall recreation activities including tandem cycling, hiking, and art. In addition, WSSB has been working with some volunteer woodworkers, Larry Wong, a retired ophthalmologist, and John Furnis, a blind woodturner, to create an after-school multiclass wood working program. Larry, and the other volunteers, have obtained various grants to make the woodshop more conducive for the class. Six students will take the class this fall and learn woodworking as well as the empowerment brought about by such an opportunity.

Business Office (Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance)

Human Resources (Anne Baker, Director of Human Resources)

New Hires:  
· Callie Mae Johnson – Project TA

· Maria Hutchinson – Project TA

· Christian Holtzinger – Project TA

· Kailee Hibbs – Project TA

· Leslie Edmonds -Assistive Technology Trainer (Low vision Tech) – CATT

· Pamela Vetter – Custodian 2

· Rachel Church – On-call Custodian

· Patch Clark – on-call Custodian

· Matthew Kirby – Cook 1

· Audrey Chitwood – Residential Life Counselor (RLC)

· Sofia Batchelor – on-call RLC

· Melissa Lile – Office Manager – Irwin

· Emily Packard – Professional Development Specialist – Deaf/Blind

· Bruce Kyte – Procurement & Supply Specialist 2

· Michaela Adams – Substitute Teacher

· Rebecka Gullickson – TVI

· Lee Chandler – Statewide Consultant

· Melissa Haarstad – Outreach Teacher

Promotions/Transfers/Rehires:

· Sam Schrager - Residential Program Manager 

· Steve Lowry – LIFTT Teacher

· Libby Ellis – Outreach Teacher

· Tina Powell – LIFTT RLC

· Sainabou Badjan – TA

· Bill Carroll – Cook 2

· Mark Raetzman – Transportation

· Jennifer Donaldson - TVI

Recruitments: 

· Director of Business & Finance

· Fiscal Analyst 3

· Digital Accessibility and Equity Coordinator

· Speech Language Pathologist 
· Part Time Cook

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call RLC

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· Public Risk Management Association (PRIMA) Conference

· Human Resources Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Kelly Woodward and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management 

· Personnel/Payroll Association Meeting – Facilitated by Office of Financial Management (OFM)

Ogden Resource Center (ORC) (Jennifer Merry, Director of the ORC)

July 31-August 1, the braille team from the ORC was able to return to the Washington Corrections Center for Women (WCCW) to meet with our braille inmate transcribers in person as well as meet with the management at WCCW. This was our first trip to the prison since COVID began and we met many new inmates who were hired these past few years.

WCCW also hosted 2 public tours in August for WSSB staff and partners. The tours were very successful and helped bring more awareness to this meaningful program.

Jennifer assisted the CATT-NW program staff with their first training in Washington State held August 17 on campus. The training was well received.

Jennifer and Kandi have been working with a team on getting Professional Educator Standards Board (PESB) approval for specific UEB exams from various universities that are comparable to the Washington UEB Exam. The committee will request approval on September 28 at the PESB meeting in Spokane.

And here is an exciting report from Kandi Lukowski, Braille Program Specialist:

Braille Program revamped!

Back in summer of 2018 and fall of 2019, I had the privilege of participating in some leadership classes hosted by Clark College and Department of Enterprise Services (DES) professional trainings. I was so energized from those trainings and had so many ideas bouncing around in my head that I decided to create a workshop for our inmate transcribers at WCCW. Our Braille Program at WCCW has felt disconnected and had lost their motivation and team spirit due to all the Department of Corrections (DOC) changes and COVID. We needed to regroup and become the cohesive team we once were – the program everyone at WCCW wanted to be a part of. So, we embarked on an 8 week “regrouping” workshop via zoom.

This workshop was designed to be fully driven by our team, so everyone participated and had a voice. We heard voices, that were typically the quiet ones, speak from the heart (and now haven’t stopped!). By the end of the 8 weeks, we had successfully: regrouped, rebranded, and provided avenues for everyone to grow and be heard. This will forever be a work in progress, but we now feel like a team again. We still meet every Friday via zoom to check-in, make announcements, do a little trivia to keep skills up, and just simply connect.
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The items covered (and created) during this workshop include:

· Team Culture Statement

· Team Vision Statement

· Team Strategy

· A New Team Name – “All 4 Braille”

· Team Moto – “Contributing to Our Community One Dot at a Time”

· Reviewed our Team Handbook and made revisions

· and lastly … designed a team logo

There will now be a poster hung in both the ORC office and WCCW braille room as a reminder for everyone.

Buildings and Grounds (David Zilavy, Facilities Manager)

1. Safety

a. We have located a low voltage contractor to assist with the installation of the new parts of our Alertus mass notification system. 

b. We have begun to plan out “Safety” bulletin boards for each room on campus to include fire evacuation maps; lockdown, shelter-in-place and evacuation instructions; and a QR code to our Emergency Desk Reference.

c. On September 14, at about 4pm, police activity near campus put us into a shelter-in-place mode just as the kids were getting ready for tandem bike rides. With quick communication and coordination, and use of the Alertus system, we reacted in an effective manner to the situation.
2. Capital Projects and Planning

a. The Transition Center is almost ready for occupancy as of this writing. We were so close a few weeks ago, but on the final hour of the final day, during the final test of the fire alarm system, it came to light that the existing main fire panel in Old Main building was outdated, and did not allow the system to dial out with any associated address other than 2214 E. 13th St. So, we are installing a new dialer that will have different addresses partitioned. The parts for this took forever to arrive, and we are hoping for occupancy soon.

b. Speaking of parts taking forever, the Irwin School lighting project is also overdue and not finished as a result of supply chain issues. The contractor has plans to finish up this project at the end of September. Part of this project resulted in the removal of tritium-powered exit signs to be replaced with battery-backup Exit signs. We are now out of the radioactive exit sign business, except for the $250 per sign we will have to pay to recycle. We have 55 old tritium exit signs to recycle.

c. We recently connected with an architect from the On-Call list at DES. Bill Sloane of MSGS Architects seems like a great fit for our 2023-2025 Capital Projects. He has done track and turf renovations just like the one we want, he has retrofitted pools, and has already expressed some great ideas for the improvements of the Old Main Third Floor.

d. Our reroofing of the Dry Building should commence shortly. During inspection it was discovered to have many wet spots below the membrane, so it’s a good thing we are doing it now.
3. Other Projects

a. We have replaced one boiler in the Irwin School. 

b. We have construction documents for the proposed climbing wall in the Stenehjem Fitness Center. Next step is to route these documents through DES for a bidding process so that we comply with state purchasing rules. 

c. The woodshop has been a hive of activity with some exciting and significant changes underway for the Blind Woodcrafters Workshop, a vision brought to us by John Furniss (a blind artist) and Larry Wan (a volunteer). Larry secured a $60,000 grant, we’ve been getting big labor help with student parent Alex Zimmerman, and they will start teaching kids woodworking skills in October.
4. Food Service

a. Karen Quillard retired after 20 years of service. Our new Cook is Matt Kirby.

5. Custodial

a. Just a shout out here to Zach Ausmus who has been doing a great job taking care of many details and work requests so that things may operate without a hitch around here. 
6. Grounds

a. We are still working on the well water rights. It will come to a head soon as we must file our application by end of December. We have contracted with PBS Environmental to do this report, as mandated by the state Department of Ecology.

Birth-5 (Jessica Chandler, Associate Director of Outreach-Birth to 5)

The Birth to 3 Program is currently serving 90 children and families. 

We were able to fill the vacancy from Cindy McAlexander’s retirement when Missa Haarstad started in July as our new Birth to 3 and Early Childhood Teacher (Preschool) in the Olympia area! She is a Portland State TCVI and O&M student. We are excited to welcome her to the team. 

As part of an initiative from Washington’s Early Supports for Infants and Toddlers (ESIT) the Birth to Three team is taking part in Reflective Supervision and Promoting First Relationships (PFR) training. Jessica is wrapping up Level II training and Lindsey Clinton is taking Level I the week of September 18. These efforts will prepare the team to better serve families.

More on PFR: Promoting_First_Relationships_and_ESIT.pdf (wa.gov)
Jessica is busy planning a Tiny Travelers category at this year’s PNW Cane Quest. The category will allow 2-to five-year-olds to demonstrate age-appropriate travel skills in fun ways like “Red Light, Green Light”, “Simon Says” and more! Former WSSB Birth to Three director, DeEtte Snyder, and fellow Birth to Three teachers, Clare Sykora (Spokane) and WSSB’s Lindsey Clinton will assist with this on October 6, 2023 in Richland, WA at the 2nd Annual PNW Cane Quest. Thanks to the support of the Pacific Foundation for Blind Children (PFBC), each child will leave with an interactive story box!

Lastly, as a resource to all of Outreach, a library of items that can be requested and used with very young students who are BLV or have complex needs has been created and is housed in the ORC. At this time, Outreach teachers working with this population can reach out to Kayla Adams, Outreach Administrative Assistant, and request the items to be mailed Free Matter for the Blind to them. The hope is to support students across the state with appropriate learning materials that are not available through Federal Quota Funds.

Link to available items to be distributed: Library
Deafblind Project (Katie Humes, Associate Director, Deafblind Project)

Good news! Our federal Deaf-Blind grant application for 2023-2028 was awarded and starts October 1. It takes a team effort to pull together all the parts of a federal grant, and we were pleased to be given high scores by the national readers (average 95/100). 

The 2023-2028 DeafBlind grant includes four overarching goals: 

1. Increase identification of children/youth who meet the eligibility criteria for “deafblindness.” 

2. Provide teachers, administrators, service providers and related staff with the information and training needed to develop and implement individualized supports for DeafBlind children to have equitable access to the general education curriculum. 

3. Collaborate with Parent Training and Information Centers (PTI) and other family organizations to ensure that a diverse group of family members have the training to establish productive partnerships with teachers, administrators, and service providers. 

4. Provide training re: individualized supports and equitable access to high-quality educational opportunities for DeafBlind youth that lead to successful post-high school transition.

The Deaf-Blind Child Count will be updated by the National Center on Deaf-Blindness (NCDB) later this fall. The map on our website shows students by Educational Service District (ESD):  https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/04/Map_2021ChildCount.pdf 

Technical Assistance Requests: I’m finishing our five-year report to the Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) and am pleased to report that, from 2018 to 2023, DeafBlind Program staff supported the IFSP or IEP teams and families of 255 children or youth in Washington. 

Professional Development: In June, Emma Packard led a training in Leavenworth called “A Collaborative Journey for Student Success.” We introduced assessment tools to new TSVIs who graduated in the past two years, and ways to increase collaborative teaming. 

A TSVI new in this role wrote on the evaluation: “Major points I got from this training: How to use new assessment tools; a deeper understanding of creating and implementing tactile schedules; and how to approach teachers for better collaboration.” 

A Teacher of the Deaf wrote: “This felt like a combination of new information and a Think Tank with experienced teams. Really helpful in thinking about increasing accessibility and teaching my most complex students. Thank you!”

In August, Sarah Godwin attended a family event by the Usher Syndrome Coalition with a session by Rebecca Alexander, a national speaker who is DeafBlind. Also, in August, Governor Inslee signed a proclamation to make September 16, 2023, the first Usher Syndrome Awareness Day in our state. 

The best part? It was a high school student we know, Dalton McKittrick, who made this request to the Governor’s office! https://deafblindprogram.wa.gov/2023/09/12/usher-syndrome-awareness-day/
Superintendent (Scott McCallum, Superintendent)

Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office. For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet in person.  I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington State. 

June 

June 20:
Attended Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) meeting

June 21:
Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI) Special Education State Needs Projects/Partners

June 21:
Met with Chris Downey, architect and universal design consultant (new Transition Center)

June 22-23:
Strategic Plan update

June 25-30:
Empower-summer school program

June 26:
Met with Michael MacKillop, Department of Services for the Blind (DSB) regarding serving youth

June 26:
Tour with new low vision clinic student interns

June 27:
Met with Mike Cavanaugh, Fort Vancouver Lions

June 28:
Attended Governor’s Public Performance Review-Public Safety (Improving Traffic Safety)
Highlight

Shortly after the school year drew to a close, the education-focused leadership of WSSB met to update

our strategic plan.  Once again, we enlisted the help of Jim Clark from Mass Ingenuity to facilitate the

discussion and update our previous three-year strategic plan. With feedback from employees, parents,

professionals, and students in-hand, we discussed and drafted a five-year update to our strategic plan. 

Education-focused leaders who participated in this work included the leadership from our outreach

programs (Pam Parker, Jessica Chandler, and Katie Humes) and campus programs (Sean McCormick,

Jennifer Langley, and Corey Grandstaff), as well as Janet and me from the superintendent’s office.  We

decided on a five-year span for this plan to allow for the potential that two full legislative session offers

in terms of access to new or additional resources if needed. The updated plan centers on three main

goals to expand and enhance our high-quality 1) programs, supports, and services for students, 2)

engagement opportunity for parents and caregivers of blind and low vision students, and 3)

development opportunities for professionals. Each goal has three or four measurable objectives

followed by three to four strategies to accomplish the objectives aligned with each goal.  The

education leadership team meets monthly to discuss and plan our efforts and progress towards 

completion. WSSB’s core values (student-centered, equity, accessibility, relationships, and continuous

improvement), core purpose or mission (to empower blind and low vision individuals to reach their full

potential), and vision for the future (every blind and low vision student in Washington will have the

supports and services they need to succeed) remain unchanged.  WSSB’s updated strategic plan was

shared with staff at the welcome back in-service in August and is posted on our website. 

July

July 10-13:
Attended Council of Schools and Services for the Blind-board meeting (Los Angeles)

July 17:

Participated in interviews for Office of Equity Director position

July 18:

GoodMaps visit to campus

July 19:

Annual admin. retreat

July 20:

2023-2024 OSPI grant review (deafblind program)

July 24:
Met with staff regarding Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) budget

July 31:
Met with program staff at the Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) regarding future programming and partnership possibilities

Highlight

During the first half of July, I had the opportunity to visit the Braille Institute in Los Angeles as they hosted the annual in-person meeting of the Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board of Directors meeting.  As you may recall, I have been serving on the COSB Board of Directors since early in my tenure as WSSB’s superintendent. At this meeting, in addition to reflecting about how things went for COSB and the role that COSB plays for each of the schools/agencies, we also plan the annual Leadership Institute that is offered each fall, immediately before the APH Annual Meeting. At this year’s COSB Leadership Institute, WSSB Principal Sean McCormick will participate in a panel discussion about our short courses, and outreach staff member and statewide mentor, Joe Dlugo, will be presenting to COSB members about ways that they can use artificial intelligence (e.g. ChatGPT) as a tool for their work. I appreciated the opportunity to tour and learn about the Braille Institute.  Braille Institute offers a significant range of programs, services, and supports to youth and adults.  Braille Institute offers two national programs that have regional options in Washington. Those two national programs are the Braille Challenge competition and Cane Quest (and O&M competition). 

August

August 1:
Met with Director of Business and Finance to discuss transition plan/strategy

August 2:
Attended Washington Association of School Administrators (WASA) conference in Kennewick, Washington

August 2:
Met with Glenna Wright-Gallo, Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services at the US Department of Education

August 7:
Attended the annual “Emergency Summit” for administrators’ conference

August 7:
Attended the American Council of the Blind (ACB) Benefits of Audio Description in Education (BADIE) meeting

August 9:
Met with Karen Hanan, Executive Director of the Washington State Arts Commission and their Board member, Lou Oma Durand regarding 501(c)(3) entities

August 14:
Met with Steve Landau, Touch Graphics, regarding accessible maps

August 16:
Provided campus tours for new employees

August 16:
Met with staff from Clark County Jail regarding accessible materials, etc.

August 17:
Lunch with the interim Executive Director, Shauna Bilyeu of the Washington Center for Deaf and Hard of Hearing Youth (CDHY)

August 21:
Attended First Aid/CPR recertification training

August 22:
Met with Krista Dann, Center for Continuing Education in Rehabilitation at the University of Washington

August 23:
All staff-fall workshop

August 24:
Met with Board chair, Lily Clifton to review September board meeting agenda

August 24:
Lunch with business office staff

August 27:
New student orientation-move in day for residential students

August 28:
Ice cream social for students

August 29:
Met with new Department of Enterprise Services capital projects manager for WSSB

August 29:
Met with Office of Financial Management (OFM) staff regarding open business office positions at WSSB

August 30:
Celebrated Mollie Hands’ 50th year of volunteerism at WSSB

Highlight

August was filled with non-stop action as we readied ourselves and our campus to welcome back students and staff. In early August, I had the opportunity to meet with Glenna Gallo, Assistant Secretary, Office of Special Education and Rehabilitative Services. Glenna Gallo formerly served as the Assistant Superintendent at OSPI.  During our meeting, I shared how APH products impact students and service providers in Washington, the successes and challenges associated with APH products and services, and I had the opportunity to highlight our new regional CATT program that we have in collaboration with the APH and the Alabama Institute for the Deaf and Blind (AIDB). 

Our friends at the Center for Deaf and Hearing Youth (CDHY) who operate the Washington School for the Deaf (WSD) are undergoing a transition in their leadership.  Rick Hauan has moved on, although he is now working with AIDB and will continue to engage with WSSB through our work with AIDB.  Shauna Bilyeu, who had previously served as the superintendent of WSD, has been appointed as the interim Executive Director for CDHY.  The Governor’s Office has assigned me to be a mentor for Shauna until a permanent hire is made. Previously, I was asked to serve in a similar role with the Office of Education Ombuds interim director. Shauna and I will continue to meet monthly.

The most significant highlight-worthy effort in August centered around the welcome back day for all staff.  The welcome back day is a day of welcome, celebration, information sharing, and preparation.  This year’s efforts included new staff introductions, service awards, an escape room team building activity, a superintendent’s address, a presentation from the Employee Assistance Program (EAP), and time designated for department meetings, trainings, and planning. All in all, I found the welcome back day to filled with inspiration, positivity, and relationship building.  While we always identify areas for improvement, overall, the schedule of activities was well received and provided a positive start to the school year.

September

September 1:
Met with Lake Washington School District re best practices-braille instruction

September 6:
Met with business office staff-check-in

September 12:
Met with Emil Fries Endowment Fund-board (grants advisory committee)

September 13:
Dinner with students in Clarke Cottage

September 14:
Attended Combined Fund Drive leadership event (virtual)

September 19:
Attended OSPI statewide updates and collaboration webinar

September 20:
Attended WSDS meeting

September 21:
Board of Trustees meeting

Highlight

School has started and the real highlight is that students are now back on campus.  This year we have

many new students and new staff.  From my vantage point, the school year has had a very positive

start.  I had the opportunity to have dinner with the young men of Clarke Cottage last week.  The

ability to spend this kind of time with students fills my bucket.  I thoroughly enjoy the opportunity to

celebrate the learning and practice that Wednesday night dinners in the cottages provide.  The

students cooked a meal of burgers, potato wedges, and fresh-cut strawberries.  The students in Clarke

confirmed that the new beds (mattresses) were an improvement.  After dinner, I took the Clarke

students over to the new building to check it out before the LIFTT students officially move in.  The

students were bubbling with excitement, enthusiasm, and inspiration as they toured the new facility.  I

know we have a few students who are definitely interested in participating in LIFTT after learning

about where they will get to live.

The new building has not been issued the certificate of temporary occupancy which required LIFTT

students to temporarily move into the old LIFTT space in Old Main. Fire alarm testing in the new

building daylighted a system issue that required remedy before the Fire Marshall will sign off on the

new building.  As of the week of the board meeting, all necessary parts have been installed and the

system is being programmed.  We remain hopeful that this work will be complete this week and LIFTT

students will be able to move into the new building by the weekend after the board meeting. 

September also marked another transition at WSSB.  Our current business office director, Mary Sarate,

shared with me her intention to retire, spring of 2024 and plans were prepared for her eventual exit.

Life got a little more complex for Mary and she let us know that she would need to go on leave to

provide care for a family member in early September. Mary’s leave will likely extend to a date very

near her planned date of retirement.  As such, I made the choice to post her job now rather than in

January, hoping that we can hire the new director within the next month.  Our business office is facing

a couple of staffing transitions at the moment and I have been serving as a temporary lead for this

work.  We have been very transparent with the Office of Financial Management (OFM) about our

current situation and they have agreed to help when and where they can. OFM staff have indicated

that they will provide support for our hiring process and training of our new director.  We are

incredibly grateful for their support.  I would also like to recognize and thank the remaining business

office staff Tesfa Amene, Sheryl Howe, Kyle Smelter, and Bruce Kyte for going above and beyond the

call of duty.  The business office has two current openings for the director and a fiscal analyst 3 (FA3). 

We expect to fill the director position first, allowing the new business office director to hire their new

FA3. We hope to have the new director identified by early October. 

Ongoing

Weekly meetings with Mahlum Architects for LIFTT building

Monthly meetings with department leads

Administration team (Cabinet & Education Leadership) meetings

Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meetings 

Results Washington Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings 

Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) Board meetings

Northwest Association for Blind Athletes (NWABA) Board meetings

Pacific Foundation for Blind Children Board meetings 

Unified English Braille (UEB) committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings  
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